Letter Received via Email from Peter Sandbeck, Deputy State Preservation Office, North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources, State Historic Preservation Office

June 18, 2009

Thomas M. Moton, Jr.

Assistant City Manager

PO Box 7207

Greenville, NC 27835-7207

RE:
Intermodal Bus Transportation Center, Greenville, Pitt County, ER 09-1371

Dear Mr. Moton:

This letter is to summarize our June 12, 2009, meeting with you, your consultants, and other members of the City’s staff to discuss the above-referenced undertaking, which is to be funded in-part by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT). The purpose of the meeting was to review the project’s effects on historic properties, better understand the Section 106 compliance process, and determine how best to move forward so as to meet the July 15, 2009 deadline for the federal funds.
Having reviewed the draft Environmental Assessment (EA) for the project, we determined that the National Register-listed Jones-Lee House is located on the preferred site and that there are two other historic properties within the project’s area of potential effects (APE). The Jones-Lee House is listed in the National Register under Criterion C for Architecture. The nomination notes that the house is an isolated reminder of a neighborhood that was characterized by similar style residences, demolished as part of an urban renewal program. The proposed project will adversely affect the Jones-Lee House whether it remains on the site or is moved from the site. 
The other two properties are the building that houses the Greenville Art Museum and the Pure Oil Service Station (aka A & B Auto Service). We believe that the museum building is likely to be eligible for listing in the National Register under Criterion C for Architecture as is the Pure Oil Service Station. The museum is at the northwest corner of Evans and Eighth Streets, directly opposite the preferred site. The service station is on the northwest corner of Evans and Ninth Street, diagonally across from the preferred site. We believe that, with certain conditions on the proposed bus transfer center, the project will affect these eligible properties, but that the affect will not be adverse.
To mitigate the adverse effect to the Jones-Lee House and ensure that the conditions to avoid adversely affecting the other two properties are carried out, we agreed that the FTA, City of Greenville, NCDOT, and State Historic Preservation Officer (SHPO) should enter into consultation to develop a four-party Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) for the undertaking. Our initial thoughts on mitigative measures are as follows.
· Photo documentation of the Jones-Lee House on its current site. 
· Preparation of local historic landmark designation reports for the Greenville Art Museum building and the Pure Oil Station by the Greenville Historic Preservation Commission. The designation reports would serve as the means to thoroughly document the properties and would not necessarily result in the Commission’s landmarking them.
· The City's moving and stabilizing the Jones-Lee House on a new site within an appropriate area. (The Skinnerville National Register Historic District may be such an area.) Sale of the house with historic preservation covenants to ensure its continued existence and reuse.
· Review of the plans for the new bus transfer center, by the SHPO, to ensure that its layout and landscaping minimize traffic and its associated effects, such as noise and air pollution, on the museum and service station.
While these measures may not be all that are needed to mitigate the effects of the proposed undertaking, they do serve as a starting point in our consultation and should help the FTA and NCDOT recognize that we are working together for the best possible preservation solution for the three properties.
To keep the project and compliance process moving forward, either the FTA or the City needs to notify the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation of the adverse effect of the undertaking and invite it to participate in the consultation process. The information needed in the notification can be found in the Council’s regulations at 36 CFR 800.11 (e). You should, to the greatest extent possible, use the materials already prepared for the project, including the draft EA, a copy of the Jones-Lee House nomination form, photos of the two eligible buildings, and this letter. It is very likely that the Council will chose not to participate in the consultation and direct FTA to further consult with the parties and draft a MOA for the project to submit to them for filing.
We look forward to working with you and the other consulting and/or concurring parties in the development of a MOA for the project and will be pleased to prepare a draft for everyone’s consideration in the coming week. If there are any other mitigation measures you think should be included, please provide them to us as soon as possible as we are aware of your tight deadline for completing the review and compliance process for this phase of the project.
The above comments are made pursuant to Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act and the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation’s Regulations for Compliance with Section 106 codified at 36 CFR Part 800.

Thank you for your cooperation and consideration. If you have questions concerning the above comment, contact Renee Gledhill-Earley, environmental review coordinator, at 919-807-6579. In all future communication concerning this project, please cite the above referenced tracking number.

Sincerely,

Peter Sandbeck

cc:
Keith Melton, FHWA/Atlanta

Nancy Harrington, Greenville Transit
Ken Mayer, Moser Mayer Phoenix
Bill Boyd, NFE Technologies
Scott Power, HPO/Greenville

bc:
DOT


County
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